MEETING OF THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL HELD ON WEDNESDAY 8TH  SEPTEMBER 2004 AT 8.00 P.M. IN THE VICARAGE

PRESENT: Angela Robinson, Barbara Nicolaou,  Jone Forrester, Len Green, Brian Smith, 

Mary Allen, Richard Smith, Thelma Bramble, Sheila Ball, Denise Amalemba, Valerie McKenzie, Velda Hagen-Brown, Christiana Enyi, Sonia McGaw, Fr. Miller (Chair), Flora Bryant (Secretary).

1. Prayers.   The Parochial Church Council Meeting began with prayers.

2. Apologies:   Beryl James, Margaret Wood and  Beverly Wauchope.

3. Minutes of the last Meeting:    Minutes of meeting held on  8th July 2004 were agreed 

and signed as a correct record.

4. Matters arising from Minutes of the last meeting:

Item 5 -  New Photocopier: New photocopier  working effectively.

Item 7 – Appointment of Parish Administrator : Amend to read “ PC to be provided by parish".

5. Kemble Hall:

Fr. Miller reported that there were three issues relating to Kemble Hall 

1) End of first year inspection

2) Management

3) Fees revision

1)  End of first year inspection:    Inspection was carried out on KH on 3rd September 2004, following one year of use, primarily to identify any defects and equipment failure.  Those involved in inspection were Fr. Miller, representative from Biscoes,  representative  from Family Housing and Contractors.   Apart from bubbly on floor and stair-lift failure to work, no other major problems were identified;  smaller aspects identified  as needing attention were:  over- haul work needed on ventilation and drainage;  outstanding work remained on  low level lights and on door locking. It was pointed out  that Family Housing are responsible for work to door locking - which is in pipeline. PCC agreed that pressure be put on Family Housing regarding door locking.

2) Management of Kemble Hall
Fr. Miller explained that management of Kemble Hall has reached crisis point. That individual recommended that may be able to assist with care-taking work, is not interested and to date no-one has been identified to assist with management of hall. It was noted that although Len Green is willing to assist, he cannot do so at present, therefore management of hall is undertaken  by Fr. Miller and Albert Ryder who are finding it very difficult to cope.  It was proposed that in order to resolve this situation, that  party bookings are  reduced to once a month, although it was recognised that the bulk of income is derived from party bookings.

Fr. Miller added that another issue had  arisen in relation to KH which related to infringement of sound regulation.  That, Haringey, Environment were contacted regarding noise level, though the complaint was not from resident in Family Housing flats, which resulted in noise level being measured and verbal warning  given. Fr. Miller went on to explained that situation now exists whereby if parish failed to adhere to warning  a formal written  notice could be served, possibly with £1,000 fine; and Enforcing Officers also have powers to confiscate Party equipment.  It was pointed out that infringement of noise level is assessed based on "if standing outside and can hear noise, then this is deemed as noise infringement" It was noted that KH current policy is that sound is lowered at 11.00 p.m.

The purpose of  Kemble Hall and how it is managed, in terms of what is achieved was discussed.   It was pointed out that there is regular income from community groups and that parish can function financially without party bookings. It was suggested that maybe for the future bookings for KH should  focus on regular users as opposed to lots of party bookings.   It was acknowledged that although revenue from hall could pay for parish administrator, currently are: unable to cope with party bookings every weekend;.  there is insufficient work for permanent caretaker, as work is here and there and reliable person cannot be found. It was noted that the only major expense in relation to KH is cleaning; and  the current cleaning company is not very good. It was proposed that purchase of buffer be looked into in the future in order to reduce KH cleaning costs.   

 The following were agreed:

1) that Fr. Miller and Albert Ryder are unable to cope with hall management and there is currently no one available to assist

2) that no further party booking should be taken except those related to church members - to

be once a month and pending availability of  Fr. Miller or Albert Ryder.

3) Management of hall to be reviewed in six months

4) That advertisement  in Yellow pages.com and web-site be dis-continued
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3)
Fees Revision:

It was pointed  that Kemble Hall fees revision is due this year. 

It was agreed that Fr. Miller write to regular users.  Increase is to be based on inflation rate for the next year to cover costs.  To be reviewed in 2006.

Fr. Miller reported that there is an  increase of £5 on each bin lift and upto £7.50 + land filled.  It was noted that there could be savings to parish were party bookings reduced to one lift..

6) Harvest Festival:

Fr. Miller announced date of Harvest Festival -  Sunday 26th September 2004.  It was proposed that parish host bring and share supper  in Kemble Hall on Saturday 25h September 2004. Tickets to be sold at £1 each in aid of charity. Appeal  to be in form of  money as opposed to goods. It was agreed that this year Harvest Festival proceeds should go to:  “Let the children Live" - Overseas Charity based in Brazil.

7.
Appointment of Parish Administrator:  Fr. Miller reported that closing date for advert was Friday 3rd September 2004.  There were three enquiries and one application received. Interview arranged for Saturday 18th September 2004.   Interview panel to comprise: Fr. Miller, Jackie Miller and Church Wardens. 

8. Cottages:  
Marlborough Cottage:    Arrears had begun to build up again, but tenant has now paid up and made arrangements  for rent to be paid by standing order.

Kemble Cottage:  It was pointed out that considerable arrears now exist, that  Diocese are aware and putting pressure on Trustees  to take steps to call in debt.  If no action is taken then Diocese will intervene./take action .  It was reiterated that PCC is Trustees of charity.  It was agreed that situation be discussed with Biscoes.

9.
The Parish Church Roof Works:  Fr. Miller reported that work is progressing well and builders are on target; work due to be completed late September 2004..   Fr. Miller added that so far £20,000 had  been  paid and another £50,000 due to be paid; that Mrs. Evans bequeath has been released.  It was noted that work is zero-rated from VAT, as is " Place of Worship" but full amount have to be paid up front and application made thereafter to claim VAT back.

10.
Music:    Fr. Miller explained that Jonathan, organist had proposed that music fund is established, which can be used to pay for other aspects of music for church. although this would be depended on money in fund. It was proposed that appeal by way of donation for "pick a hymn" be established which could go towards music fund, though it was recognised there is no guarantee that hymn would be played the following week.

 The following were agreed:

i) Music fund of £5 per week be established commencing 1st September 2004.  

ii) Organist fees needed to be reviewed  

iii)That Jonathan  continue to pursue aspects of work relating to  old organ.

PCC expressed a vote of thanks to Jonathan Dodds, organist, for his support and hard work.
11.
Mission Hall:   It was reported that PRA is beginning to take action  by way of appeal. It was agreed that pressure continue to be put on PRA.  To review in October 2004.

12.
Accounts for the year to December 31st 2003:    Fr. Miller distributed accounts for year to December 2003,  and once again explained the reason for the delay which was due to Malcolm Tegg's auditors, ill health..   As in previous years accounts are initially agreed by PCC and ratified by APCM.  In summary accounts(attached)  indicated that although spending is relatively  high, parish has break-in even.    

The account s for year to December 2003 were formally agreed by PCC meeting held on 8th September 2004.  Fr. Miller to organise formal meeting in order that accounts can be ratified.

PCC expressed a vote of thanks to Malcolm Tegg, auditor, who provides service to parish free of charge, as part of stewardship to church.  It was agreed that wine vouchers to value of £100 be presented to Malcolm Tegg.

13. Mission Action Plan:  It was proposed at a previous PCC meeting  that an Away Day is held
 in order to look at mission action plan.  It was agreed that Fr. Miller bring proposal to next PCC meeting to include, venue and facilitator.
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14. Vicar’s Notices and Correspondence:
 Website:  Fr Miller reported that parish website  established and up and running  for about a year  is in  process of being overhauled to include interactive models of hall, church, people,  including parish activities.  It is anticipated that work will be completed in about a months time.

Christmas Bazaar :    Date proposed Saturday 27th November 2004.

Walsingham Day Pilgrimage:    Saturday 16th October 2004.  Pilgrimage will cater for adults as well as children. -  Event is part of Sunday school outing and subsidized by PCC. 

Treasurer:  It was reported that Iris Smith, Treasurer, whose accounts are well presented  is behind with accounts due to programme not being user-friendly.  It was proposed that Iris carries out research on suitable package, in consultation with Malcolm Tegg, auditor, then makes decision on suitable package and present to PCC for support. 

15. Any Other Business

St. Pauls Cathedral:    Fr. Miller reported that day outings i.e.  general parish visit can be arranged to the Cathedral  -. free of charge.

16. Date of Next Meeting:  WEDNESDAY 13TH OCTOBER 2004 AT 8.00 p.m.  IN THE VICARAGE.

17.  Closing Prayers:     The Parochial Church Meeting ended with closing prayers.
